
Minutes of the Meeting of Stradbroke Parish Council

held at the Community Centre, Stradbroke

Monday, 13th June 2016
Present:  Peter Smith, Gerald Jenkins, Jo Baber, Ellie Wharton, Maureen John, Oliver Coles, George Chaplin, Nick Stones, Carrie Barnes, Don Darling, Oliver Last, Stuart Gemmill.
In Attendance: Cllr Guy McGregor, Odile Wladon (Clerk), 8 members of the public.

	
	
	Action

	16.1
	The chairman welcomed all to the meeting.
	

	16.2
	Apologies for Absence: Velda Lummis.  The councillors accepted this absence.
	

	16.3
	Declarations of Interest: the clerk advised that she would be circulating via email the pecuniary interest form for completion by all councillors.
Carrie Barnes, Peter Smith, Nick Stones and Gerald Jenkins declared an interest in item 16.21 – Lease for Drs Surgery
	All

	16.4
	Dispensations: none were requested.
	

	16.5
	Public forum: A member of the public addressed the council and presented a revised document in connection with a planning matter.
	

	16.6
	Minutes of the meeting 8th May 2016: accepted by 11 votes in favour with one abstention.
	

	16.7
	Approval of draft minutes of Annual Parish Meeting held 28th April 2016: the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting were approved in draft form by majority vote: 8 in favour with 3 abstentions
	

	16.8

16.8.1

16.8.2

16.8.3

16.8.4
	Finance

Account Balances :
Deposit account at 31/5/16: £25,226.00 (reserved funds)
Current account at 2/6/16: £24,628.47 – this included a stopped cheque which Unity Trust Bank cashed and then reimbursed, together with associated charges.

Unpresented cheque for £516.10

Cheques for Approval as per appended list.

Points 16.8.1 and 16.8.2 were approved unanimously.
A revised budget for 2016-17 was presented which included a figure for insurance that although was included in the detail of the original budget had not been included in the total.  This was approved unanimously and a revised schedule is appended to the minutes.
The Internal Auditor (Heelis & Lodge) made the following recommendations:
Amendments to Boxes 3 & 6 of the Annual return should be initialled by the RFO and Chair prior to the submission of the Return to the External Auditors
In order to fully meet the requirements under the Account and Audit Regulations, the Council should identify and document all the risks associated with the Council’s activities (including all uses/users of the Council land and property) and detail all the internal control mechanisms in place, financial and otherwise, that minimise the risks involved.

Councillors voted unanimously to support these recommendations. The return was duly initialled and the Clerk will draw up a non-financial risk assessment document.
	Clerk

	16.9
16.9.1
16.9.2
16.9.3
	Planning: 

Applications for consideration: 
2035/16 Offices rear of Chestnut Lodge, Wilby Road, Stradbroke IP21 5JP – notification of prior approval for a proposed change of use of a building from Office use (Class B1a) to a dwellinghouse (Class C3). No vote took place, further information is required.
2458/16 Watermeadow Lodge, Neaves Lane, IP21 5JE – variation of condition 2 of application 1921/15. Erection of bungalow (following demolition of a number outbuildings used for B2 use), conversion of existing building to create ancillary garage and erection of outbuilding to form garden shed. Supported by majority vote 7 in favour, 5 against.  Clerk to advise MSDC with the following comment: the council considered there to be no material impact by moving the proposed position of the property within the site from approved application 1921/15.  However, it hoped this did not facilitate the opportunity for a subsequent development of a house in original approved position at 1921/15 combined with 2458/16 as it may constitute an overdevelopment of the site.
2363/16 Prospect Farm, Laxfield Road, IP21 5JT – erection of 1.5 storey extension and 2 x single storey extensions to rear and insertion of window at first floor to rear elevation (revised scheme to that previously approved 3684/13). Supported by unanimous vote.
Results of planning applications considered by MSDC since the PC last met:
1087/16 Valley Farm IP21 5JL Granted 8/6/16
1629/16 Fig Tree Cottage, New Street, IP1 5JJ Granted 10/6/16 

1630/16 as above listed building consent Granted 10/6/16
1878/16 Turtle Cottage, 4 Priory Close, IP21 5HD  No update available
0829/16 Ufford Hall, Laxfield Road IP21 5TA Granted 9/5/16
Other Planning Matters
Community right to bid – the nomination by Mid Anglia Branch of CAMRA of the Queens Head Public House was accepted on 12th April 2016 by MSDC.
S106 Grove Farm – The Chair reported he had spoken to MSDC and they agreed that the plan shown in the document had been inaccurately drawn but as it was a legal document could not be changed.  MSDC confirmed that applications from projects in the vicinity of the area shown would be considered.
Reports to planning enforcements – The Clerk received confirmation that the areas of concerns that she raised did not breach planning regulations and no further action would be taken.
2 late applications had been received since the issuing of the agenda.  It was agreed to call a Planning Meeting of the Parish Council on Monday, 20th June 2016 to discuss these.
	

	16.10
16.10.1

16.10.2
	Matters of Report:

Notice Boards – primary school governors had not yet met so there was no update available at the time of the meeting.
Stradbroke Monthly – the Governance Board had approved one cheque for signature, for £325.00 payable to Tuddenham Press Ltd for the printing of the latest edition of the newsletter.  SG/OL duly signed the cheque.
	

	16.11
16.11.1
16.11.2
16.11.3

16.11.4
	Risk Assessment:

Community Centre Play Park and Fitness Track – PS reported that the play equipment was safe but scruffy.  PS reported he had not had a chance to visit the fitness track.
Westhall Play Park – OC reported that the grass at Westhall was very long.  The Clerk will investigate who is responsible for cutting the grass on the football pitch.
Cemetery – JB reported all safe but a little soggy and untidy
Permissive Path – EW reported no problems.
The Clerk requested approval to book a ROSPA inspection of the playparks and this was unanimously approved by Councillors.
	Clerk

Clerk

	16.12
	Training for Councillors – There was no training to report
	

	16.13
	Improvements to Play Facilities – EW updated the Councillors on progress to date.  Quotes had been received and two companies were being investigated further.  Estimated costs at present are between £55,850 and £57,500.  EW informed councillors that she has initial plans and pictures and they are hoping to put ideas to local people to gather views on the best way forward.  EW is looking to set up a community fund raising group and OL has submitted an application to the Tesco Bag Scheme.
	

	16.14
	Highways Working Party – CB informed the Councillors that the police had carried out a speed check in the village and confirmed that they will be doing this on a more regular basis.  
The Clerk is waiting to hear from Suffolk County Council on how we can progress the ordering of a new VAS sign for the village.
	

	16.15
	Neighbourhood Planning – The completed Neighbourhood Plan questionnaires need to be stored until the process is complete.  OL offered to store them in his loft.  Councillors unanimously agreed to this.
Councillors voted unanimously that Gillian Rennie-Dunkerley should continue as the Chair of the Neighbourhood Plan Committee.

Ian Paul is assisting the committee on the analysis of data and production of the Neighbourhood Plan.  He has suggested that “highlights” of the results analysed to date be shared with the villagers and it is planned that these will be displayed at Festifull.

The councillors noted that the data from the questionnaires would only be used on behalf of the Parish Council in the production of a Neighbourhood Plan.

Members of the Neighbourhood Planning committee intend to walk around the village identifying “views” that should be preserved in the final plan.
	

	16.16
	Cemetery working party – NS has not yet had time to obtain quotes but will do so shortly. 

An email received from the Suffolk Wildlife Trust was discussed and OL offered to contact them concerning the contents of the email.
Councillors noted a letter from Peter Chedwyn concerning the state of the gate posts and wall at the Church.  NS will obtain quotes for any work that needs to be done.
	NS
OL

NS

	16.17
	Stradbroke Online website – DD informed the meeting that there was no update on the website and confirmed that the domain name had not yet been transferred.
	

	16.18
	New benches at Playing field and other locations – CB met with Mrs Cook at the playing field and decided on a location for the bench in memory of her son.  The Clerk will contact Matthew Hammond about ground works needed for the bench to be installed.
The Clerk will pass on Mr Marjoram’s details to EW who will liaise with him about the new bench in the playground at the Community Centre.

The Clerk has been contacted by someone wishing to sponsor a bench on the corner of Wilby Road and New Street.  It was decided that this was not feasible; DD will contact the person to see if we can locate one elsewhere.
	Clerk

Clerk/EW

DD

	16.19
	Westhall playing field – DD obtained quotes for new goal posts and nets at Westhall.  Councillors agreed unanimously to purchase 2 replacement 16’ x 6’ posts that can be permanently fixed into the ground at a cost of appx £900.  The Clerk will order the items.
CB and PS informed the Councillors that the Stradbroke Charitable Trust may be in a position to make a contribution towards this cost, Councillors thanked them for this offer.
	Clerk

	16.20
	Clock servicing – OL/Clerk will check for details of person available to service the clock.
	OL/Clerk

	16.21
	Lease for Drs Surgery – CB/GJ/NS/PS left the meeting at this point.
The finance working party reported that they had met and discussed the lease.  It was recommended to the Councillors that a formal valuation should be obtained and the existing lease redrawn.  Councillors voted unanimously to accept this proposal.  OL/NS/JB offered to review the lease and produce recommendations for a new lease, which will be drawn up seeking legal advice.

CB/GJ/NS/PS – rejoined the meeting.  GJ confirmed that the costs involved in the valuation and the new lease should be split between the Trust and the Parish Council
	

	16.22
	Festifull 2016 – Councillors voted unanimously that Festifull may use the playing field for their event on 25 and 26 June 2016.
	

	16.23
	Clerk’s Report
· There are 3 finalists at Suffolk education’s Raising the Bar Awards:
Aiden Perkins, Stradbroke High School – Inspirational Young Person of the Year (Secondary)

Stradbroke High School – Educational Setting of the Year

James Hargrave – Excellence in Governance

Councillors congratulated the finalists. 
· Trevor will be on holiday next week, and has agreed to change his working hours to accommodate clearing Westhall of litter.
· Councillors unanimously approved the purchase of “no dog” self-adhesive signs for the litter bins to stop dog owners leaving dog mess in the village litter bins.
· Chair and Clerk attended the Town & Parish Liaison meeting.  The Clerk updated Councillors on information given re:
· Devolution
· Proposed Mayoral elections
· Local Business Survey
A copy of the presentation will be forwarded to Councillors once received from MSDC.

Councillors voted unanimously to adopt the new pay scales for Parish Clerks.  The Clerk will implement this from July onwards.

Councillors were asked to note that to comply with new pension regulations the Parish Council, as an employer, had to make their employees aware that they may ask for a pension to be established.  The Clerk, as the Parish Council’s only employee, does not wish to be part of a pension at the present time.

The Clerk asked if the rest of her report could be given in a closed session at the end of the meeting.  Councillors agreed to this.

	

	16.24
	Correspondence:
Emails previously circulated and noted at the meeting:

SCC – Suffolk fire & Rescue IRMP

Suffolk Preservation Society – Heritage Planning Training

Suffolk Year of Walking – update

CAS – Newsletter

MSDC – CIL update

SALC – Choral Evensong, Queen’s 90th Birthday

MSDC – Armed Forces Day – Fly the Flag

Peter Chedwyn – see cemetery working party above
Tom Barker (MSDC) – Building a Sustainable Future

CAS – Suffolk Show/Volunteers Week/Coastal Communities Fund

Suffolk CC (Highways) – road closure

SALC – Agenda for area meeting

Suffolk Constabulary – enquire re meeting dates; Clerk will respond.

Suffolk Wildlife Trust – see cemetery working party above.
Correspondence raised at meeting:
MSDC – community right to bid (see planning above)

CAS – a letter regarding payment details if Councillors wished to make a donation to CAS, no donation was agreed.

Suffolk CC – Rights of Way Access and Development Team consultation – GJ agreed to respond on behalf of the Parish Council

	Clerk

GJ

	16.25
	Cllr Flatman sent apologies that she was unable to attend the meeting, but said she would be at the “Building a Sustainable Future” event being held in the Community Centre, Stradbroke on 15th June between 3.00 – 7.00 if anyone wished to speak with her.

Cllr McGregor reported on the following:

· Brief update of the Offer for local devolution

· Public Transport – Cllr McGregor would be happy to hear from anyone who has concerns/issues regarding public transport

· Sizewell – the County Council are ready to enter consultations but are waiting for the other parties concerned.

· MJ raised the question of non-printing of bus timetables.  Cllr McGregor confirmed that this was a cost saving exercise.

 
	

	16.26
	Matters of Information 
PS raised concerns about flooding around the road leading to the Drs Surgery.  NS offered to investigate to see whether the culvert is blocked or whether it was sheer volume of rain that fell.

PS raised an issue concerning the fence beside the land at the back of the Drs surgery.  It was discussed and agreed that this boundary does not belong to the Parish Council and therefore the fence is the responsibility of the owner of the bungalow.

NS mentioned that the new road sign on the corner of Queens St and Church St was hidden by overgrown bushes at Church House.

NS mentioned that the trees at Westhall needed to be cut back – the Clerk will contact Matthew Hammond to arrange.
	NS

Clerk

	16.27
	Matters for inclusion in the Agenda of meeting: 11th July 2016 at 7.30pm
No additional items.
	

	
	The meeting closed at this point for the Clerk’s report to continue during a closed session.  
	


There being no further business the meeting closed at 21.33hrs
                  Stuart Gemmill
Signed: _______________________________                                                 11th July 2016

              Chairman

166

